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From the Editors  
The Redlake is just a Newsletter and it is not our policy to take part in 
debates. However, the article by the vicar raises important issues which need 
to be discussed. It is a fact that the church, a Grade 2 listed building, needs 
funds for maintenance, without which it is in danger of becoming unusable 
over time, so that it could eventually becoming derelict. This is a situation 
which many people might not wish to envisage: hence the need for debate. 
THE REDLAKE is published by The Redlake Valley Hall Committee and neither the 
committee nor the editors can accept responsibility for any opinions expressed by 
contributors in these pages. The editorial team reserves the right to edit contributions as it 
believes appropriate. The Redlake is funded by grants and donations and it is our policy not 
to accept paid advertising due to restraints on space. 

The editorial team comprises: Jane Kent, Christine Page, Becky Whitton & Michael Macturk 
How to contact us: by mail The Redlake Editors, Squire Farm, Chapel Lawn, SY7 0BW 
by telephone 01547 530 530 or by e-mail theredlake@squirefarm.co.uk 

  

The vicar, Revd Diana Hoare writes: 
The question is ÒWhat do we want?Ó 
Chapel Lawn is a very beautiful and 
tranquil place steeped in history and 
geographically set apart from the 
world in its steep-sided valley. It is a 
precious place; a place full of history; 
a working place. The village lies at 
the heart of the valley. The church lies 
at the heart of the village. What do we 
want of the church? Do we want it to 
stay as it is? Make do and mend? 
Repair it as bits fall off or fall down? 
It is an integral part of the village 
fabric on the outside, but with a 
smallish congregation on the inside. 
So - are we prepared to have a broader 
vision? To make the church available 
and relevant to a wider section of our 
local community and to the wider 
world. Are we willing to envisage a 
restored and reordered church as one 
of the focal points of our community, 
not competing with the village hall 
but working alongside it? We could 
stage events which might use the 
church as a concert or exhibition 

venue, for 
example. We 
have already 
begun to do 

childrenÕs 
workshop 

events in the 

hall followed by a small service of 
prayers and eating hot cross buns in 
the church itself. Workshops 
exploring creativity and spirituality 
have already been held in the village 
hall and these could well expand into 
events which would benefit greatly 
from the availability of the church as 
a light bright space with a peaceful 
spiritual atmosphere. Such events as 
these could expand to become 
residential weekends, bringing visitors 
into the area who would be looking 
for accommodation. All this could be 
achieved without disrupting the peace 
and pace of the valley, which is an 
integral part of its charm and 
ambiance.  
Do we want to embrace a vision 
which enlivens and serves the whole 
community of Chapel Lawn and work 
together to raise the funds which such 
a project would require? 
Can we, as a community, work 
together in an open-hearted and loving 
way to draw everything together 
towards a bright vision for a 
sustainable future? - a future which 
respects and cherishes all that is best of 
our living tradition and weaves it to-
gether with an open-minded welcome 
to those who are drawn to us seeking 
peace, inspiration, refuge or rest in this 
wonderful Shropshire valley. 

I hope and pray that we can act 
together in love, come together in 
union as a community and envisage a 
way forward which serves our own 
interests as well as the interests of the 
wider world. We want to know what 
you think. Have your say. Please send 
me your comments and watch out for 
a community questionnaire which will 
be coming out in the autumn.  Diana 
Contact: Phone: 01547 530340. E-
mail: diana.hoare540@bt internet.com 
If you contact the editorial team about 
this, we will pass on your comments.  

Honey & Hollyhocks 
I was delighted to discover, when 
driving towards Bucknell recently, a 
drive-thru shopping opportunity right 
in the middle of Chapel Lawn. On my 
first trip, after due consideration, I 
came away the proud possessor of a 
jar of honey produced locally (thank 
you Steve Sherring) and some black 
hollyhock plants now growing lustily. 
On my next trip I bought a whole 
coloured fleece - you can’t do that in 
Tesco! If you have not stopped for a 
little nose you may find it well worth 
your while. 
A Satisfied Customer 

Note: This is our new Village 
Community Local Produce stall for 
the use of everyone with things to sell 
and all who wish to buy local 
produce. For further details contact 
Becky Whitton on 01547 530530. 

The Church: A Vision of Things to Come  

 
 
 
 
 
 
Still here in 2015? 
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Profile 

Doreen Brereton 

 
These days Doreen lives a quiet life at 
home in Curlew Corner in Treverward 
with her family. However, in past 
years she was very active and 
influential in local, social and political 
life. 

Born 87 years ago at Springhill farm 
above Clun, her father later took over 
the tenancy of a farm on the Walcot 
Estate. When she reached school age 
DoreenÕs mother taught her at home 
for a couple of years and was pleased 
to find she was ahead of her 
contemporaries when she eventually 
started at Lydbury North school. 
Doreen went to school and back each 
day across the Walcot Estate perched 
in front of her father on a pony. When 
she was nine DoreenÕs father took 
over his family farm at Litton near 
Presteigne. She went to Whitton 
school and to secondary school in 
Presteigne where she was a bit of a 
trouble maker, being sent out of class 
often. Doreen particularly hated 
cookery classes where they learnt 
exciting things like peeling potatoes. 
She does recall being punished for 
managing to get a pancake stuck to 
the ceiling. Doreen much preferred 
helping at home on the farm. She says 
she was Òher fatherÕs only workerÓ. 
Both of them were very enthusiastic 
about horses. They kept several and 
rode and hunted as much as possible. 

Doreen left school at sixteen and went 
to work at a bank in Hereford where 
she lived in digs. It was 1940 and 
Hereford was being bombed from 

time to time. Nevertheless she 
managed to get home fairly frequently 
on the train from Hereford to 
Presteigne which was then an 
important freight line. She also 
occasionally travelled from Knighton 
to London direct on the L.M.S. 
(happy days!). After a year or so 
Doreen took a job in a bank in 
Presteigne. This meant she could live 
at home and save money, needed to 
help defray the cost of keeping her 
horses, Òan expensive hobbyÓ. Doreen 
says that during the war many good 
horses were sold because feed was 
hard to get hold of. Her father, Òwho 
had a very good eyeÓ bought a 
yearling from a local farm. It was 
named ÒWelcome HomeÓ in honour 
of the troops and turned out to be an 
excellent race horse. Doreen and her 
father entered a lot of races in 
Herefordshire and Mid-Wales. At the 
time galloping racing, called 
ÒflappingÓ locally, was popular. 
Doreen says there is nothing more 
exciting than being first past the post 
and then leading in your winning 
horse! 
Doreen also found time for a lively 
social life. There were wartime camps 
scattered around the area and a large 
USAF hospital at Kington. They all 
held dances and Doreen, who loved 
dancing, went - Òif they were there, I 
was there!Ó The village halls also held 
dances, often for the Spitfire Fund or 
Troops Comfort Fund. Doreen went to 
these too Òto support the cause ... and 
meet the men!Ó She says it was a 
wonderful opportunity to learn to 
dance as every man had a different 
style: she also, with a friend, taught 
herself to tap dance and to play the 
piano - quite a busy war. Her general 
attitude was she was Ògame for 
anythingÓ. In the early fifties she and 
her friend even took themselves to 
Denmark for a holiday, unprecedented 
for the period. 

About this time Doreen went to a hunt 
ball and was introduced by her father 
to John, who was also an enthusiastic 
rider and huntsman. A little while 
later they met again at Felindre sports 
Òchummed up and never partedÓ. 
They married in 1957. John was 

farming with his family at Treverward 
and they built a house. which they 
designed for themselves, on the farm 
where Doreen developed a lovely 
garden and where she still lives. Her 
daughter Jane was born in 1959 and 
her son Steve three years later. John 
and Doreen had a bungalow built over 
the road for her parents when they 
retired from farming. 

In 1958, Doreen was persuaded by a 
neighbour to stand for the Rural 
District Council. This was not an 
entirely altruistic gesture, he too was a 
councillor, but without a car while 
Doreen could provide a lift. Doreen 
was elected and stayed on the District 
Council through reorganisation until 
1986. In the early years she was one 
of only two women in a sea of men. 
She developed an enthusiasm for 
Council work and in 1973 stood for 
the County Council as an Independent 
for the area. She canvassed hard, got 
to know the area intimately and won. 
One of the highlights of DoreenÕs life 
while on the Council, which she 
enjoyed with husband and daughter, 
was to attend the QueenÕs garden 
party at Buckingham Palace in July 
1977 - Jubilee year. Her Council work 
took a great deal of her time - Òno 
peace at allÓ. She loved it and relished 
arguing for local needs and priorities 
and many of us will remember 
DoreenÕs sterling efforts on behalf of 
the community. 
Doreen took on many roles within the 
area. With Annie Middleton she 
started the local play group and also 
became a Governor of Chapel Lawn 
School: she was in the vanguard of 
various fights to keep it open. Doreen 
was for many years Secretary and 
Chair of Clun Valley Football Club 
and is particularly proud of the year 
they won five cups (eat your heart out 
England!). She was very involved 
with the church and was on the PCC. 
Doreen was ÒbrieflyÓ in the W.I. but 
found it, in those days Òa bit too 
domesticÓ. She is still a Trustee of the 
Trinity Hospital Almshouses in Clun. 
Doreen gave up many of her 
commitments in the late eighties to 
look after John, who had become ill. 
She was also frustrated with the 



Summer  2010 The Redlake  Page 3 
 
 

council which she felt had become 
dominated by the demand of political 
parties rather than the needs of the 
people. She still lives quietly with her 
son and daughter in the home where 
she started her married life. She still 
goes on trips and came to the recent 
church concert which she really 
enjoyed. She thinks Chapel Lawn will 
always be a strong lively community 
and is pleased to see so many people 
working to make it so. Those of us 
who have lived here for some time 
will know that when she was active in 
the community no one worked harder 
than Doreen to help the area to 
flourish. 

Jane Kent  

Chapel Lawn Air Gun Club 
The CLA Club is on its summer break 
at the moment, but will be starting 
again in the Autumn with a new line-
up. In the last three years the club has 
boasted two teams on a relatively equal 
footing in terms of performance, the 
ÔBÕ team doing slightly better than the 
ÔAÕ team. Dammit! However, this is 
not to be a round up of results Ð those 
are available on the Club website Ð no, 
this article is to give you a glimpse of 
the fun we have while following a 
rewarding and skilful sport.  
Before I do that, though, I do have to 
mention two special awards which 
were presented this year. The first was 
to Rankin Lewis who has shot with 
the CL Airgun team for 60 years! The 
other is a little obscure; Nick Ogden 
won the ÔI Beat KenÕ Award, for 
beating Ken! I had better explain that 
Ken is an extremely good shooter 
from another team and it is very rare 
that any of us beat him, so it is a great 
accolade to be awarded such a prize! 
Although Chapel Lawn has two 
teams, we seldom shoot together as 
we are treated as separate teams in the 
league. We hold home matches in the 
Village Hall and away matches in 
pubs and halls of the other teams up 
and down the Clun Valley. The best 
matches are in pubs of course; we can 
have a pint of something to loosen the 
nerves and the hosts will often 
provide sandwiches to fill the holes 
later in the evening. In CLA, we are 

trying to emulate this hospitality by 
providing cans of beer and lager and 
Jemima and I make sandwiches. Some 
venues are downright dismal (only 
one actually) and some are cramped; 
at Lydbury North, we shoot into a 
cupboard, over a pool table! Last year 
we shot in the restaurant of the White 
Horse in Clun though there were no 
diners there that evening and the 
experience was enlivened by very 
loud Juke box music! This is in stark 
contrast to the Church Stoke team 
whose members take the sport of 
airgun bell target shooting very 
seriously indeed. It wouldnÕt do to 
speak louder than a whisper or move 
too quickly or heaven forbid that you 
might laugh whilst shooting. 
As well as shooting in the Clun 
Valley league, we are sometimes 
called upon to shoot for the Clun 
Valley League in matches further 
afield. I had one such experience this 
year when Jane Thomas asked for 
volunteers to shoot in a charity match 
at Broseley in aid of the Severn 
Valley Hospice. I thought I should do 
my duty and signed up, begged a lift 
from Jane and her daughter Becky and 

duly arrived at venue expecting to 
shoot the usual round of seven shots 
against a single opponent. I was 
shocked and dumbfounded when told 
I had to shoot 60 shots one after 
another Ð that is one and a quarter 
hours shooting, it doesnÕt sound so 
bad until you hear other peopleÕs 
accounts of cramp in their feet and 
legs, back ache, headaches and 
shoulder injuries! In the event, I 
acquitted myself well and didnÕt 
suffer any more than a dry throat due 
to a very hot and stuffy room. 
Given that our current ÔBÕ team has 
disbanded since the end of the season, 
there is room for new members, male 
or female, from age 14 up to come and 
join our club. We will have an open 
meeting at the start of the season for 

interested parties to come and try their 
hand (and eye) at shooting an airgun 
pellet at a small round target and see if 
you enjoy the experience. I was a 
beginner three years ago and this year 
won the Ladies Handicap Trophy, so 
you see Ð anything is possible! 
Becky Whitton 
 

Farming Column 
First of all I need to respond to the 
sledging allegation in the Winter issue. 
Whilst admitting to being seen on the 
sledge it was actually just a test run 
after repairing a punctured wheel. 
Despite bovine TB continuing to 
rampage around the area we went 
through our annual test relatively 
unscathed. The only casualty being 
yours truly sustaining a glancing blow 
whilst pushing a reluctant cow into the 
crush. This brought to mind the old 
adage:  

Beware of being kicked 
By a horse backwards 
By a cow sideways 
And a woman always 
We endured our usual Ôsupport-your-
local-knacker-yardÕ lambing. In fact, 
after going three days without a visit 
they rang up very concerned I might be 
poorly and unable to get in and kindly 
offered to send an arctic lorry out to 
collect cadavers. I was very pleased to 
see this yearÕs lambing student arrive 
(female and blonde) and was even more 
pleased when she left: it was harder 
work chasing her around the sheep shed 
than doing the actual lambing! 
This yearÕs grass finally turned up in 
June; the coldest, latest spring in all my 
43 years. Despite the lateness of the 
season I see some farmers have already 
started benting [hay-making]. IÕm off 
now to drag the mower out of the 
nettles; heaven forbid we should be last 
to start harvest again.  
Stop Press: Harvest delayed by 
kickersÕ nest whilst treading a few 
nettles down prior to hitching up the 
mower I was quite amused to see the 
dogs legging it across the fieldÉ 
three seconds later I had passed the 
dogs and was leading the retreat from 
a horde of angry wasps! 
Bob James 
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Recent Events  

Back at the beginning of May, the 
Church hosted a concert as a tribute to 
the Village School which closed in 
1985. It started with music performed 
by The Little Graig Music Group from 
Llanfair Waterdine, lovely duets from 
Di Cosgrove and Eileen Lloyd and I 
sang a couple of songs accompanied 
by Margaret Davies. We sang hymns 
chosen by ex-pupils and their families 
and their memories of the school. The 
last item was the Woodland carol 
written by Jocelyn Williams and the 
children of Chapel Lawn School in 
1977. Tea and cakes were served in the 
Church after the entertainment. 

Mid August Lunch ÔFood and FlicksÕ 
was a great success with people 
coming from all over the area to 
sample our Chapel Lawn hospitality 
and delicious Italian food. The event 
raised over £500 and was used as an 
opportunity to officially thank Kim and 
Sheila for the excellent work they have 
done over the years for the village and 
to present them with a gift for their 
new house in Leintwardine. 

ÔCowshed to CottageÕ on Sunday June 
6th was the big opening day for our 
friend and neighbour, James, who has 
finally (nearly) finished converting his 
old cowshed/fertiliser store into the 
most beautiful and stylish holiday 
cottage Ð to be known as ÔMasherÕs 
BarnÕ. He had plenty of curious and 
interested visitors who all loved the 
woodwork (by Jeremy Jameson) and 
the upstairs door handles (by James) 
and the general light and simple feel of 
the whole conversion. 

Later in June, the village hall saw an 
influx of strange people to help a local 
resident celebrate her sixtieth birthday. 
Anthony and Cleopatra, Bo-peep and 
her pirate(?!), a Cavalier couple, a 
hairy, fairy called Mary with his 
partner Morticia rubbed elbows with 
an intrepid explorer of polar regions 
and Maid Marion. Numerous others 
which I keep forgetting about were 
there, but the most memorable was the 
beautiful grey horse which made its 
appearance twice very briefly before 
disappearing like the legendry unicorn! 

Thank you Carole, for a wonderful 
evening of food, drink and dance. 
Finally, our last ÔFlicksÕ of the season, 
Beyond the Pole accompanied by a 
really good BBQ and the inevitable 
array of delicious puddings, was held 
Saturday 10th. We made a comfortable 
profit for the hall and had a very 
pleasant evening. 
Becky Whitton 
 

Seasonal Gardening Notes  

Roses are not always easy to grow in 
the Redlake Valley, and hard winters 
will kill weak plants quickly. I have 
lost several roses this year although, 
since the warmer weather in June, 
some of those I thought had died had 
become to shoot again from the base. 
The strongest roses in my garden are 
those growing on their own roots. 
Bought roses are invariably grafted, 
which means that when the top growth 
dies any shoots from below ground 
will be from the wild rose stock. So 
with favourite roses that you do not 
want to lose, or if you just want more, 
now is a good time to take cuttings. 
Choose stems that have some wood in 
them - not sappy, first growth softness 
- ideally about as thick as a pencil or 
more, and about twelve inches long 
(although shorter will do). Pinch out 
any flower buds as they will steal all its 
strength, gently pull off the lower 
leaves, and cut the base of the stem 
immediately below the mark where a 
leaf grew out: this is the point where it 
will root most readily. Then push the 
stem down into some good soil - the 
veg. garden is ideal for this - water it 
well and often (especially in those 
fabled barbecue summers), and leave it 
to make roots. By next spring you 
should be seeing new growth. It should 
be safe to transplant when it is dormant 
the following winter. A new rose; for 
nothing. 
Hannah Willetts  

Barry’s Books 
Barry Palmer is giving up his bookstall 
and is offering his stock to anyone who 
might like to take over. If not, it will be 
donated to a charity in Clun. If you are 
interested please contact Barry on 
530106 by the end of August. 

Diary Dates  

More at: www.chapel -lawn.co.uk  
Every Monday  (starting in autumn)  
Gun Club  see noticeboard for 
further information  
Every 2 nd  Wed of the month  
WI 7.30pm in village hall  
Sunday 22 nd  August  
Hodre Pond Clearance  11am 
Contact L iz Campbell 530535  
Sunday 12 th  September   
Ramble & Lunch  Walks from 
11am, lunch from noon. Contact 
Christine Oakley 530585  
Wednesday 22 nd  September   
Chapel Lawn History Group 
Presentation  7-9.30pm Entrance 
f ree i f you bring an item of local 
history , otherw ise entry one 
guinea (!). Contact Patrick 
Cosgrove 530347  
Friday 24 th  September  
Macmillan Nurses Fundraising  
7.30 pm entry  £1 Contact 
Pauline Terry 01588 640754  
Saturday 2 nd  October   
Craft morning for children 
make harvest bread, corn dollies 
and much more . 10-12noon in 
village hall. Contact Christine 
Oakley 530585  
Thursday 7 th  October   
Harvest Service & Supper 
6.30pm St MaryÕs Church £3 
entry . Contact Christine Oakley 
530585  
Saturday 9 th  October   
Arts Alive : ÔRichard ParkerÕ a 
darkly comic play about fate 
and coincidence. Bar & doors 
open at 7pm, food available 
7.30pm, play starts  8.30pm . Play 
£8 (children £5), food £4.  
Contact Liz Campbell 530535  
Saturday 16 th  October  
WI Concert  7.30 pm Contact Di 
Cosgrove 530347  
Friday 19 th  November  
Auction of Promises  in ai d of St 
MaryÕs Church, in  village hall 
7.30pm . Contact Christine 
Oakley 530585  
Wednesday 8 th  December  
WI Village Xmas Party 7pm 
Contact Di  Cosgrove 530347  
Sunday 19 th  Decem ber  
Carol Service St MaryÕs Church  

 


